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November 19, 2010
The Honorable Bob Ferguson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

Enclosed is a supplemental appropriation request for the King County Youth Service Center, Alder Tower polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB) Remediation project.  This request, totaling nearly $2.9 million will enable the Facilities Management Division (FMD) to complete PCB remediation as required by federal and state law.

Background

 The King County Youth Service Center (YSC) is located at 12th Avenue and East Alder Street in Seattle.  Courtrooms, administrative offices and youth detention facilities are housed in three conjoined buildings on the campus comprising the Alder tower (1972), the Alder wing (1951, partially renovated in 1972), and the Spruce youth detention facility (1991).

Several planning documents, adopted by the King County Council, are guiding our collective efforts to replace the decrepit Alder tower and wing and to improve the administration of justice to our youth and families.  Planning efforts to date include the following:  the Targeted Operational Master Plan (OMP) for Juvenile and Family Court operations adopted in 2006; the Targeted Facility Master Plan to guide future capital projects envisioned in the OMP adopted in 2009; and the Pre-Design report in June 2010, for construction of Phase 1 that further refines the scope, schedule and budget of this initial phase of development.  The Pre-design Report is currently under County Council review and consideration. 

As part of the pre-design analysis, a Hazardous Building Materials Survey (HBMS) was completed for the YSC. During the course of  the HBMS, the presence of PCBs was detected in window caulk collected from the exterior side of an Alder tower window at a concentration exceeding the regulated level of 50 parts per million (ppm). Additional sampling was then conducted using a phased approach to determine the extent of any potential contamination associated with the caulk of concern. Additional samples of the exterior caulk were collected throughout YSC along with samples from interior surfaces, exterior building surfaces, and soil and sediment along drainage pathways. A total of 237 samples were collected.  The resulting data indicated that exterior window caulk of the Alder tower (but not the window caulk in other areas of the YSC) contained PCBs in concentration exceeding the regulated level and that dust containing PCBs was being generated by that weather-worn exterior caulk and it was migrating to both the interior and exterior of the building.   Because the concentration of PCBs in the Alder Tower caulk exceeds the regulated levels, both the caulk and other areas impacted by the caulk (soil and building  materials with accumulated dust) need to be remediated in order to meet both Federal and State regulated cleanup levels.  A remediation plan has been developed to guide that work.  The remediation will include removal of the caulk, removal of some soil at the base of the Alder Tower, removal of carpeting from several floors and removal of dust from the outside walls and interior surfaces of the Alder Tower.  

In developing the sampling and remediation plan, the FMD consulted with Washington State Department of Health (DOH), the Washington State Department of Ecology, U.S. Department of Health, Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (ASTDR), the Environmental Protection Agency, and the Seattle & King County Public Health Department.

For example, the results of this sampling were sent to DOH. Under consultation with the ASTDR, the DOH issued a Health Consultation Letter that concluded that PCB dust found in the Alder Tower is not expected to harm people’s health.   Even though the PCB dust does not pose a significant health hazard, FMD is required to remediate the dust because the concentration levels have exceeded the Federal and State cleanup levels.

Appropriation Request
The proposed supplemental request will provide the funding to accomplish this remediation while keeping the functions of the Juvenile Offender, Dependency, and Becca courts operational during the work. The remediation work will be completed in two phases and involves relocating the Becca and Dependency Courts to the King County Courthouse and the Prosecuting Attorney’s staff to the Yesler Building for both phases. Subsequent moves will be required of the remaining occupants within the Alder Tower to complete the second phase. The full costs of remediation and relocation are included in the request.

The remediation and relocation plans have been developed in consultation with Superior Court, the Prosecuting Attorney and Defender offices. Both the PCB Site Characterization Report and the PCB Cleanup Plan are available for your review.  Every effort is being made to safely and expeditiously complete this work.  

The General Fund contingency reserve amount of $1.5 million for 2010 was not adequate to fully fund the proposed capital project budget.  Due to the on-going financial constraints we are forced to draw upon three additional revenue sources to piece together a $2.9 million project funding plan.  The combination of the following revenue sources still fell $826,967 short of the $2.9 million Alder Remediation project cost estimate: 1.) the $1.5 million General Fund reserve, 2.) the reliance upon the $150,300 unobligated remaining balance in the Major Maintenance Reserve Fund emergent needs reserve and 3.) $414,409 of the 2011 General Fund transfer for projects in the 2011 annual budget.  To complete the Alder Remediation project revenue backing package it is necessary to reallocate $826,967 of the Alder reserve in the 2010 General Fund financial plan to address security concerns at the Alder court facility.   This leaves $673,033 for a re-prioritized package of security capital project measures to be proposed to the King County Council.
Thank you for your consideration of this request.  Should you have any questions about this project, please contact Kathy Brown, Facilities Management Division Director, at 
206-296-0630, or Dwight Dively, Director of the Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget, at 206-263-9727.

I certify that funds are available.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Enclosures: 

cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff

  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council  

Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB) and Office of 

   Strategic Planning and Performance Management

Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, OMB 


The Honorable Judge Hilyer, Presiding Judge, Superior Court


Paul Sherfey, Chief Administrative Officer, Superior Court

The Honorable Dan Satterberg, King County Prosecutor

Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive 

     Services (DES)
Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division (FMD), DES

Nick Carnevali, Finance and Administrative Services Manager, FMD, DES

